

PUBLIC INTEREST COMMENT

FOUR RECOMMENDATIONS FOR ANALYZING THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR'S PROPOSED RULE ON EMPLOYEES VS. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTORS

LIYA PALAGASHVILI

Senior Research Fellow, Mercatus Center at George Mason University

Independent Contractor Status under the Fair Labor Standards Act Agency: US Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division Comment Period Opens: September 25, 2020 Comment Period Closes: October 26, 2020 Comment Submitted: October 26, 2020 Docket No. WHD-2020-0007 RIN: 1235-AA34

The US Department of Labor (DOL) has proposed a rule change that adopts an "economic reality" test for determining whether a worker is an employee or contractor for the purposes of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). I am grateful for the opportunity to submit a comment to the DOL in response to its proposed rule.¹ The Mercatus Center at George Mason University is dedicated to advancing knowledge about the effects of regulation and policy on society. Accordingly, my comment is designed to aid the DOL as it considers the impact of the rule.

Throughout this comment, I refer to individuals engaged in independent contracting as "independent workers." This term encompasses gig or platform workers, freelancers, contractors, and workers in other types of external or alternative labor arrangements.²

My analysis suggests that the DOL is correct in proposing an alternative to codifying California's "ABC" test in federal regulation. The ABC test was formulated by the California Supreme Court in *Dynamex Operations W., Inc. v. Superior Court* to distinguish between independent workers and employees, and it was codified in California state law through Assembly

For more information, contact

Mercatus Outreach, 703-993-4930, mercatusoutreach@mercatus.gmu.edu

Mercatus Center at George Mason University 3434 Washington Blvd., 4th Floor, Arlington, VA 22201

^{1.} Liya Palagashvili is a senior research fellow at the Mercatus Center at George Mason University and formerly an assistant professor of economics at Purchase College, State University of New York.

^{2.} While the terms "platform-based work," "gig work," "freelancing," and "contracting" all have slight differences, they are often used interchangeably because they are all referred to as alternative or external labor arrangements, and workers with such arrangements are legally classified as independent contractors (i.e., workers who receive IRS form 1099). These workers are starkly different from traditional employees (i.e., workers who receive IRS form W-2). Therefore, I use the term "independent workers" throughout this comment to capture the groups of people who are legally classified as independent contractors.

Bill (AB) 5 in 2019.³ However, I make the following four recommendations for improving the DOL's impact analysis of codifying the ABC test nationwide:

- 1. The analysis should cover ways in which greater amounts of independent work are beneficial to women. Nationwide codification of the ABC test, which already reduces the number of independent work opportunities in California, could have an adverse effect on women, who generally benefit from the flexibility of independent work.
- 2. The analysis should also cover how nationwide codification of the ABC test could harm small, innovation-driven technology startups that rely on the flexibility of independent workers during the early stages of their development.
- 3. The analysis should consider new evidence on how nationwide codification of the ABC test could lead to job terminations for independent contractors, with job losses as large as 75 percent. Moreover, the analysis should cover recent studies showing that independent work is potentially an "intermediate job" for those who are coming out of unemployment and for those who may later become entrepreneurs with employees of their own.
- 4. The analysis should cover how the lack of health insurance and other benefits for independent contractors could be mitigated by changes to the "employee benefits factor" test that is used by other government agencies. This is out of the purview of the DOL, but I provide recommendations for how to address the problem of benefits for independent workers without the damage associated with reclassifying them as employees through a rule such as the ABC test.

Overall, the DOL is correct in proposing an alternative to codifying the ABC test. The DOL should investigate further the potential negative effects of the ABC test at the national level, especially as they relate to women who engage in independent work and to small technology startups that rely heavily on independent contractors. Lastly, although the DOL is constrained in adopting a common law control test, I suggest that lawmakers amend the FLSA to allow for codification thereof. Codification of a common law control test would aid the DOL in achieving its goals of reducing uncertainty and creating greater harmony across federal statutes and agencies on what makes a worker an employee or contractor.

IMPACT ON WOMEN

In its impact analysis, the DOL includes a section on regulatory alternatives, where it addresses the implications of codifying the ABC test nationwide. I strongly recommend that the DOL include information in its analysis about how the ABC test could harm women who seek independent work and how this harm would be amplified at the national level.

There is substantial research on women's participation in alternative and external labor arrangements. Such arrangements allow women greater flexibility in structuring their days, which is crucial for women who are the primary caregivers in their households. Policies such as AB 5 in California, which reclassifies and restructures independent work into traditional employment, are therefore harmful for women who are unable to satisfy the requirements of traditional employment opportunities.

^{3.} Dynamex Operations W., Inc. v. Superior Court, 416 P.3d 1 (Cal. 2018); Assemb. B. 5, 2019–20 Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2019).

SURVEY RESEARCH

A 2017 study by HyperWallet reports the results of a survey of 2,000 women who use platform economy companies for work. The study finds that 96 percent of women indicate that the primary benefit of engaging in platform-economy work is the flexible working hours.⁴ Moreover, the study finds that 70 percent of these platform working women are the primary caregivers in their homes. A quarter of these women recently left their full-time employment for platform-based work, and 60 percent of them indicated doing so because they wanted flexibility, needed more time to care for a child, parent, or other relative, or both.

Reports by consulting group MBO Partners published in 2016, 2017, 2018, and 2019 similarly find that women prefer platform or gig work, freelancing, or other forms of independent work because those work arrangements allow greater flexibility. For example, in its 2018 report, MBO Partners finds that the primary motivations for women to engage in independent work are flexibility (76 percent) and the ability to control their schedules (71 percent).⁵ Contrast this with men, who said that the primary reason for engaging in independent or freelance work was that they enjoyed being their own boss (67 percent) and did not like answering to a boss (64 percent). The 2017 report by MBO Partners finds similar results: "Women were significantly more likely to note that flexibility was a more important motivator for independent work than men (74 percent vs. 59 percent)."

Furthermore, a 2016 study by James Manyika and coauthors reports the results of a survey of 8,000 independent workers, finding that 42 percent of US women and 48 percent of European women who participate in independent work are also caregivers.⁷ In fact, referring to the 17 percent of the total sample in their survey who reported providing care to an elderly dependent, the study authors state that "these caregivers participated in independent work at a significantly higher rate . . . than non-caregivers."⁸ Moreover, the study indicates that caregivers engage in independent work for supplemental income (67 percent, compared with 54 percent for noncaregivers). Among their conclusions, the authors say that independent work "provides a way for caregivers [who are disproportionally women] to generate income while fitting their hours around the needs of their families. This type of flexibility can ease the burden on financially stressed households facing logistical challenges."⁹

In another survey, researchers find that about 75 percent of self-identified homemakers, or stay-at-home mothers in the United States, indicated they would be likely to return to work if they were to have flexible options.¹⁰

This finding is consistent with previous studies, published even before the rise of the modern platform economy. For example, in 1995 and 1997, Janet Marler and George Milkovich surveyed women participating in alternative labor arrangements and found that women are particularly

^{4.} HyperWallet, The Future of Gig Work Is Female: A Study on the Behaviors and Career Aspirations of Women in the Gig Economy, 2017.

^{5.} MBO Partners, The State of Independence in America: 2018: The New Normal, 2018, 7.

^{6.} MBO Partners, The State of Independence in America: Rising Confidence amid a Maturing Market, 2017, 5.

^{7.} James Manyika et al., *Independent Work: Choice, Necessity, and the Gig Economy* (New York: McKinsey Global Institute, October 2016).

^{8.} Manyika et al., Independent Work, 76.

^{9.} Manyika et al., 76.

^{10.} Kaiser Family Foundation, CBS, and New York Times, Non-Employed Poll, December 2014, 25.

attracted to these opportunities because the flexible work schedules allow them to reconcile work outside the home with family commitments.¹¹

MEASURES OF WOMEN IN ALTERNATIVE LABOR ARRANGEMENTS

In addition to analyzing survey responses, several studies analyze more objective metrics of women's participation in the platform economy. This approach is often overlooked because transportation platforms such as Uber and Lyft take center stage in discussions about the prevalence of women in this part of the economy, and those companies tend to have greater participation by men than women. A study by Diana Farrell, Fiona Greig, and Amar Hamoudi shows that women constitute a greater share of platform-economy workers if one omits transportation platforms such as ridesharing and delivery from the analysis.¹² This is corroborated by the HyperWallet study: most women indicated participating in professional freelancing, direct selling, or service platforms (e.g., Upwork, TaskRabbit, Care.com); but only 22 percent of women indicated participating in ridesharing (e.g., Uber and Lyft), and only 8 percent indicated participating in food delivery (e.g., Postmates, Grubhub).

Using tax data, Brett Collins and coauthors find that, while independent work is more common among men, the participation in independent contracting since 2000 has grown significantly more among women than among men.¹³ Economists Lawrence Katz and Alan Krueger also find that between 1995 and 2015, the growth in alternative work arrangements was driven primarily by women.¹⁴ Katz and Krueger also show that women are more likely than men to be employed in alternative work arrangements.¹⁵ These more recent findings are consistent with older studies that also find greater prevalence of women in alternative labor arrangements.¹⁶ Economists Linda Edwards and Elizabeth Field-Hendry analyze differences among working women in homebased versus on-site work. As with other alternative work arrangements, they find that approximately 60 percent of home-based workers are female.¹⁷ Allan King finds that industries that allow for greater variability in the distribution of work hours allow women to better coordinate work activities with home activities, thereby increasing female labor force participation.¹⁸

In two separate journal articles, Guy Standing reports how the technological revolution in the late 20th century led to a wide range of working arrangements that has allowed for greater

^{11.} Janet H. Marler and George T. Milkovich, "Determinants of Preference for Contingent Employment" (CAHRS Working Paper No. 00-03, Center for Advanced Human Resource Studies, Ithaca, NY, January 2000).

^{12.} Diana Farrell, Fiona Greig, and Amar Hamoudi, *The Online Platform Economy in 2018: Drivers, Workers, Sellers, and Lessors* (New York: JPMorgan Chase Institute, 2018).

^{13.} Brett Collins et al., "Is Gig Work Replacing Traditional Employment? Evidence from Two Decades of Tax Returns" (working paper, March 25, 2019).

^{14.} Lawrence F. Katz and Alan B. Krueger, "The Rise and Nature of Alternative Work Arrangements in the United States, 1995–2015" (NBER Working Paper No. 22667, National Bureau of Economic Research, Cambridge, MA, September 2018).

^{15.} In 2019, Katz and Krueger provided a revised analysis to reconcile with the Bureau of Labor Statistics findings. See Lawrence F. Katz and Alan B. Krueger, "Understanding Trends in Alternative Work Arrangements in the United States" (NBER Working Paper No. 25425, National Bureau of Economic Research, Cambridge, MA, January 2019). However, this new paper does not provide revisions on the proportion of women in alternative work arrangements.

^{16.} Wayne J. Howe, "Temporary Help Workers: Who They Are, What Jobs They Hold," *Monthly Labor Review* (November 1986): 45–47.

^{17.} Linda N. Edwards and Elizabeth Field-Hendrey, "Home-Based Work and Women's Labor Force Decisions," *Journal of Labor Economics* 20, no. 1 (2002): 170–200.

^{18.} Allan King, "Industrial Structure, the Flexibility of Working Hours, and Women's Labor Force Participation," *Review of Economics and Statistics* 60, no. 3 (1978): 399–407.

labor market flexibility and thus greater female labor force participation.¹⁹ Véronique Genre, Ramón Gómez Salvador, and Ana Lamo find that a decline in the strictness of labor market regulations in some European countries significantly increases women's labor force participation. They also find that an increase in the use of flexible forms of work, such as part-time employment, helps explain the female labor force participation developments between the 1980s and the 1990s in Europe.²⁰

Altogether, this research indicates that independent work may be important for women who require more flexible work arrangements. Proponents of policies such as California's AB 5 overlook the consequences of such policies for the types of independent jobs that attract women. For example, gig platforms for transportation and delivery apps may be more male dominated and look different than gig or contractor jobs through Etsy and Care.com, which tend to be female dominated. Yet the proponents of AB 5 do not acknowledge these differences among platforms and how the impact of such policies could vary depending on the types of individuals and the platforms on which those individuals work. Thus, to the extent that specific platform companies such as Etsy and Care.com provide flexibility of work for those who need it and extend work opportunities to women who would otherwise be unable to take on traditional employment, challenges to the legal classification of independent contractors could disproportionately hinder women's participation on those platforms. In fact, when debating the legislation, California did not compare the potential benefits and the potential harms of AB 5 *specifically to women*. Therefore, I recommend that the DOL investigate this topic in its impact analysis of different regulatory alternatives and include ways in which codifying the ABC test nationwide may negatively affect women.

IMPACT ON SMALL, INNOVATION-DRIVEN TECHNOLOGY STARTUPS

The DOL includes in its report the potential costs of curtailing independent contracting for different groups, such as small businesses. I recommend that the DOL include in its impact analysis the potential of such policies to harm small, innovation-driven technology startups.

As a co-principal investigator of the NYU School of Law study "Startup Innovation: The Role of Regulation in Entrepreneurship,"²¹ I led an effort to interview and survey technology startup CEOs and other members of the startup community across the nation. The findings presented in this section come from both original interviews and an original online survey conducted in the United States. We conducted 88 interviews in the United States between May 2017 and December 2017. Forty-five were with technology startup founders and executives, and the remainder were with venture capital investors, accelerators or incubator directors, startup lawyers, and other members of the startup ecosystem. Boston, Los Angeles, New York City, San Diego, and San Francisco and its neighboring cites (Silicon Valley) were the primary focus of our study.

To complement the interviews, we conducted an online survey of technology startup executives in May 2019, restricting our sample to executives of technology startups that were

Guy Standing, "Global Feminization through Flexible Labour," *World Development* 17, no. 7 (1989): 1077–95; Guy Standing, "Global Feminization through Flexible Labor: A Theme Revisited," *World Development* 27, no. 3 (1999): 583–602.
 Véronique Genre, Ramón Gómez Salvador, and Ana Lamo, "European Women: Why Do(n't) they Work?" (Working Paper

Series No. 454, European Central Bank, Frankfurt, Germany, March 2005). 21. This study received a grant from the Templeton Foundation. See "Startup Innovation: The Role of Regulation in Entrepreneurship," Templeton Foundation, accessed October 15, 2020, https://www.templeton.org/grant/startup-innovation -the-role-of-regulation-in-entrepreneurship.

founded no earlier than 2012 and had fewer than 200 full-time employees. A total of 406 executives responded. The startups represented by the executives in our sample are headquartered in 42 states and belong to a variety of industries such as MedTech, FinTech, information services, media, retail and e-commerce, software, and transportation.

From the interviews, we discovered that 71 percent of startups relied on independent contractors and thought it was necessary to use contract labor during their early stages. The interviewees explicitly discussed the reason that early-stage small startups prefer contractor labor over employee labor: during unpredictable times, when startups are trying to find their market and build their product, they need flexible labor and need to be able to hire and fire easily.

The online survey supports the fieldwork findings. We asked executives to enter the number of full-time and part-time workers, contractors, and remote workers employed at their startups. Approximately 80 percent of the executives in our sample indicated that they use contract labor. We asked some follow-up questions to better understand the use of independent contractors. For example, we asked, "How important is the use of 1099 contractors for your specific business model?" The executives in our sample responded as follows:

- 57 percent of executives of startups that use contractor labor indicated that the use of contractor labor is an indispensable or essential part of their business model.
- 39 percent indicated that contract labor is not essential but highly valuable.
- 3.5 percent indicated that the use of contract labor is not essential and is unimportant.

We also asked respondents to "rank up to 3 primary reasons why the startup uses 1099 contractors." Executives gave the following responses:

- #1 Reason: They needed individuals for one-off projects or specialized talent that they could not hire full time.
- #2 Reason: They needed flexibility, given the risk associated with early-stage development.
- #3 Reason: They needed flexibility, given fluctuating demand for their product or service.

Indeed, we got the impression from our interviews that the primary concern for startups in terms of labor regulation or policy is mostly with regulation of independent contractors. Therefore, any impact analysis should include technology startups because they are young and fast-growing and thus of interest for their potential impact on job creation. Ryan Decker and coauthors find that high-growth businesses (which are disproportionally young firms) account for almost 50 percent of gross job creation.²² Their research describes the unique role of young and fast-growing startups: most new businesses tend to die within 10 years, and most surviving young businesses do not grow but remain small (these may be what most people imagine as the typical "Main Street" small business), but a small portion of young businesses exhibits very high growth and contributes substantially to job creation.²³ Other studies also indicate that almost all net job creation in the United States has occurred in firms younger than five years old, and of these firms, a small

^{22.} Ryan Decker et al., "The Role of Entrepreneurship in US Job Creation and Economic Dynamism," *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 28, no. 3 (2014): 3–24.

^{23.} Decker et al., "The Role of Entrepreneurship," 4.

percentage of high-growth firms is responsible for most of the jobs.²⁴ Technology startups are also important because they often are highly innovative.

The importance of independent contractors for the early years of young, small technology startups should be considered in analysis of policies such as AB 5, which make it harder to classify workers as independent contractors.

JOB TERMINATIONS AND OTHER RECENT RESEARCH ON INDEPENDENT WORKERS

The DOL's analysis in section G, "Regulatory Alternatives," provides some news stories on how AB 5 has led to the termination of jobs. I recommend that the DOL also include in its analysis new evidence on job terminations and the forecast by the California Legislative Analyst's Office that some number of contractors will not be rehired as employees: "We cannot predict the exact number of contractors who will become employees due to AB 5. Although we cannot predict the exact figure, it is probably much smaller than the roughly 1 million contractors that AB 5 applies to...." One of the primary reasons the office expects this outcome is that "businesses will comply with the law in different ways. Some businesses may hire their contractors as employees, while others may hire some, but not all, of their contractors. Other businesses may decide to stop working with their California-based contractors."

The predictions of the California Legislative Analyst's Office are consistent with other cost measures and predictions discussed in this comment.²⁵

The costs for companies of reclassifying their contractors as employees are substantial. One study finds that having an employee costs over 20 percent more than having a contractor.²⁶ Another report indicates that if Uber and Lyft were to reclassify all of their drivers as employees in compliance with AB 5, they would be faced with an additional annual cost of \$3,625 per driver. Given that there are approximately 140,000 Uber drivers and 80,000 Lyft drivers in California alone, the report estimates that complying with AB 5 would lead to more than a \$500 million operating loss for Uber and a \$290 million operating loss for Lyft.²⁷

In fact, Uber's own estimate suggests that complying with AB 5 would lead to a 76 percent decrease in the number of drivers finding work on the Uber platform.²⁸ This means that each quarter, the number of drivers active each quarter would fall from 209,000 to 51,000. In another report, Dara Khosrowshahi, the CEO of Uber, estimates the impact of a national rule requiring all US drivers to be employees: "If Uber instead employed drivers, we would have only 260,000 available full-time roles—and therefore 926,000 drivers would no longer be able to work on Uber

^{24.} Dane Stangler and Robert E. Litan, *Where Will the Jobs Come From*? (Kansas City, MO: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation, 2009); Dane Stangler and Paul Kedrosky, *Neutralism and Entrepreneurship: The Structural Dynamics of Startups, Young Firms, and Job Creation* (Kansas City, MO: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation, 2010).

^{25.} AB 5 went into effect on January 1, 2020. Since then, some professionals have filed for exemptions (e.g., musicians, freelance writers, photojournalists), some companies have already terminated independent worker jobs, and other companies have reclassified some independent workers as employees. Uber and Lyft have not reclassified independent workers and are battling AB 5 in California courts.

^{26.} Robert Habans, *Exploring the Costs of Classifying Workers as Independent Contractors: Four Illustrative Sectors* (Los Angeles: UCLA Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, December 2015).

^{27.} For a summary of the report, see Alison Griswold, "How Much It Would Cost Uber and Lyft If Drivers Were Employees," *Quartz*, June 14, 2019.

^{28.} Alison Stein, "Analysis on Impacts of Driver Reclassification," Uber under the Hood, Medium, May 28, 2020.

going forward. In other words, three-fourths of those currently driving with Uber would be denied the ability to work."²⁹

Uber explicitly acknowledged this possibility in its IPO report filed to the Securities and Exchange Commission: "If, as a result of legislation or judicial decisions, we are required to classify Drivers as employees (or as workers or quasi-employees where those statuses exist), we would incur significant additional expenses. . . . Further, any such reclassification would require us to fundamentally change our business model, and consequently have an adverse effect on our business and financial conditions" (italics added).³⁰

Lyft also emphasized this risk in its IPO report: "If the contractor classification of drivers that use our platform is challenged, there may be adverse business, financial, tax, legal and other consequences."³¹ The company further states that "any legal proceeding that classifies a driver on a ridesharing platform as an employee may require us to significantly alter our existing business model and operations and impact our ability to add qualified drivers to our platform and grow our business, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations."³²

Therefore, the DOL impact analysis should include more evidence about the job terminations that would result if the ABC test were to be codified nationwide. This possibility is especially important to consider during times such as the COVID-19 pandemic, when jobs losses are already significant.

Research also suggests that individuals turn to independent work temporarily after the loss of a job until they can find full-time employment. In a 2017 paper published in the *American Economic Review*, Katz and Krueger find that workers who "suffered a spell of unemployment are 7 to 17 percentage points more likely than observationally similar workers to be employed in an alternative work arrangement when surveyed 1 to 2.5 years later."³³

Moreover, a high-profile study published in early 2020 reports a similar finding: "Individuals are significantly more likely to enter solo self-employment from unemployment than from traditional employment."³⁴ That study reports the responses of 45,000 individuals who were surveyed across the United States, the United Kingdom, and Italy.³⁵ The authors also find some indication that independent work may be an "initial stage of a future entrepreneurial activity with employees" and that solo self-employed workers "are more likely than the unemployed or the employed to become self-employed with employees."³⁶

^{29.} Dara Khosrowshahi, "The High Cost of Making Drivers Employees," Uber, October 5, 2020, https://www.uber.com /newsroom/economic-impact/.

^{30.} Uber Technologies, Inc., Amendment No. 1 to Form S-1 Registration Statement under the Securities Act of 1933 (Form S-1/A) (Apr. 26, 2019), 35.

^{31.} Lyft, Inc., Form S-1 Registration Statement under the Securities Act of 1933 (Form S-1) (Mar. 1, 2019), 11.

^{32.} Lyft, Inc., Form S-1 Registration Statement under the Securities Act of 1933 (Form S-1) (Mar. 1, 2019), 29. 33. Lawrence F. Katz and Alan B. Krueger, "The Role of Unemployment in the Rise in Alternative Work Arrangements," *American Economic Review* 107, no. 5 (2017): 388.

^{34.} In the study, "solo self-employed" refers to individuals such as gig workers and other types of independent contractors, who are legally classified as self-employed but do not have employees. Tito Boeri et al., "Solo Self-Employment and Alternative Work Arrangements: A Cross-Country Perspective on the Changing Composition of Jobs," *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 34, no. 1 (2020): 183.

^{35.} For the US labor market, the researchers used the Princeton Self-Employment Survey, which consisted of 10,000 individuals conducted in April 2017.

^{36.} Boeri et al., "Solo Self-Employment and Alternative Work Arrangements," 184–85.

This research should draw attention to independent work as a potential intermediate job for those who are coming out of unemployment and for those who may later become entrepreneurs with employees of their own. Codifying the ABC test nationwide could eliminate this option and thereby worsen individuals' economic standing, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic.

THE PROBLEM OF "EMPLOYEE BENEFITS" IN EMPLOYEE VS. CONTRACTOR TESTS

In section D, "Potential Transfers," the DOL acknowledges that independent contractors, on average, may be less likely to have health insurance and may have less access to other benefits, such as retirement contributions and paid time off.

One potential obstacle to companies providing benefits to their contractors is that the law discourages them from doing so. I recommend that the DOL inquire about this barrier. If this legal barrier is removed, the negative impact of the loss of health insurance and other benefits for independent contractors may be mitigated. In this section, I provide my analysis, also available as part of a recently published report by the Center for Growth and Opportunity,³⁷ which discusses in detail why companies face a legal barrier to setting up benefits for their contractors.

One fundamental problem with platform companies providing health insurance and other benefits to the contractors on their platforms is that this action gives further credence to the legal argument that the contractors "look like" employees and thus should be classified as such.

The IRS and some other government agencies use the common-law test as their basis but include their own additional factors for determining whether a worker is an employee or a contractor. One factor used by the IRS and others, the "type of relationship" factor, looks in depth at the employer-employee or employer-contractor relationship. On its website, the IRS discusses this factor, pointing to the presence of employee benefits as one indicator of an employer-employee relationship rather than an employer-contractor one.³⁸

The IRS says specifically, "Businesses providing employee-type benefits, such as insurance, a pension plan, vacation pay or sick pay have employees. Businesses generally do not grant these benefits to independent contractors."³⁹

In other words, if an employer were providing health insurance and other benefits, government agencies would interpret the relationship between a platform company and its contractors as an employer-employee relationship. In highlighting the different types of factor tests for employees and contractors in relation to gig economy platforms, a 2015 law review article explains that "it is advisable that bona fide independent contractors not receive overtime, vacation, or holiday pay or other additional pay beyond payment for work completed or invoiced."⁴⁰

There is some evidence that companies are acting in a manner to minimize risk to their business model. As one example, in 2016, Handy and its consulting company, Tusk Ventures, helped to draft legislation in New York that would allow gig platforms to provide workers with

39. "Understanding the Employee vs. Contractor Designation."

^{37.} Liya Palagashvili, "Barriers to Portable Benefits Solutions for Gig Economy Workers" (Policy Paper No. 2020.010, Center for Growth and Opportunity at Utah State University, Logan, UT, October 2020).

^{38. &}quot;Type of Relationship," IRS, last updated July 31, 2020, https://www.irs.gov/businesses/small-businesses-self-employed /type-of-relationship; "Understanding the Employee vs. Contractor Designation," IRS, last updated July 8, 2020, https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/understanding-employee-vs-contractor-designation.

^{40.} Amy L. Groff, Paul Callegari, and Patrick M. Madden, "Platforms Like Uber and the Blurred Line between Independent Contractors and Employees," *Computer Law Review International* 16, no. 6 (2015): 166–71.

portable benefits. However, Handy and Tusk Ventures included one major condition: workers could only access these benefits if they were legally classified as independent contractors. This part of the plan became controversial, as the Taxi Worker Alliance and some policymakers viewed it as a major concession to gig economy companies. Handy and Tusk Ventures did not move forward with a draft that would remove the contractor protection.⁴¹

The risk of gig economy companies providing health and other benefits has been recognized by scholars as they prescribe their various solutions. For example, former Deputy Secretary of Labor Seth Harris and economist Alan Krueger argue that platform companies should be permitted to pool gig workers for the purposes of purchasing and providing insurance and other benefits "without the risk that their relationship will be transformed into an employment relationship."⁴²

Thus, one obstacle to gig economy platforms providing health insurance and other benefits is the danger that such a provision would trigger the reclassification of contractors as employees, thereby threatening the business model of many of these gig economy platforms.

In fact, in August 2020, Uber released a proposal that discusses how the company could provide benefits and protections to drivers and calls on governments to make legal changes to allow it to do this.⁴³ The CEO of Uber wrote an editorial for the *New York Times* explicitly supporting laws that would allow for this change and emphasized the problems of the current system as follows: "Each time a company provides additional benefits to independent workers, the less independent they become. That creates more uncertainty and risk for the company, which is a main reason why we need new laws and can't act entirely on our own."⁴⁴

Therefore, there is some indication that companies are committed to providing benefits, but they need the law to change in order for them to do so.

CONCLUSION

The DOL is correct overall in proposing an alternative to California's ABC test. I recommend that the DOL acknowledge and investigate further the potential negative impacts that the ABC test would have at the national level, especially as it relates to women who engage in independent work and to small technology startups that rely heavily on independent contractors. Lastly, while the DOL is constrained in codifying a common law control test, I suggest that lawmakers amend the FLSA to allow for codification thereof. Codification of a common law control test would aid the DOL in achieving its goals of reducing uncertainty and creating greater harmony across federal statutes and agencies on what makes a worker an employee or contractor.

^{41.} For an account of this strategy, see Bradley Tusk, *The Fixer: My Adventures in Saving Startups from Death by Politics* (New York: Penguin Random House, 2018).

^{42.} Seth D. Harris and Alan B. Krueger, "A Proposal for Modernizing Labor Laws for Twenty-First-Century Work: The 'Independent Worker'" (Hamilton Project Policy Brief No. 2015-10, Brookings Institute, Washington, DC, December 2015), 2.
43. "A First Step Toward a New Model for Independent Platform Work," Uber, August 10, 2020, https://www.uber.com /newsroom/working-together-priorities/.

^{44.} Dara Khosrowshahi, "I Am the CEO of Uber. Gig Workers Deserve Better," New York Times, August 10, 2020.